PENNINE MOUNTAIN BIKE ACTION

Minutes
Black Bull Huncoat 7pm

3 December 2012

Present:,, Andy MacNae, Bill Ould, Paul McKeown, Peter Robinson, Jon Swift.
Apologies: Adrian Watts, Ronnie Barker, Tony Lund
 
1. Ordinary Meeting
a. Matters Arising (those not covered elsewhere)
i. Financial Report – Current balance is £ 877.91 including £ 255 held on behalf of the Gisburn trail builders.

ii. Small Tools and Site Assessment Training – This course appears to have not taken place although at this time it’s not clear why. It’s hoped the course can be rescheduled. Tony Lund to update when he has spoken to D. Padley.
iii. VIC (Veterans in the Community) – No update.
b. Access
i. Access Forums – No contact with Mark since the last meeting regarding transferring Lancs forum representative to Paul. Andy MacNae to chase Mark.
ii. Access Information – Bill Ould suggested we should be in a position to have a list of local contacts whose details we can pass on when we receive enquiries about bridleway and trail status, blockages etc. Paul to identify Bury / Bolton / Rochdale contacts, Jon to look at Calderdale and Andy to confirm Lancashire contacts.

Closer links with other groups campaigning for improved access such as FORBA, was discussed and it was agreed it may be mutually beneficial going forward to work in partnership.
c. Projects 
i. Rolling Boar Routes – Rolling Boar routes work on the first couple of sections of bridleway is now finished these were on the track going up towards the Halo and the stream crossing at Duckworth Clough. The next section to be done will be Deer Play Moor. Tony is still waiting to hear back from Steve Jackson from RBC on the Rolling Boar Sculpture.

If the RDPE bid is not successful or only partly successful RBC will need to prioritise where the available money is spent. It was agreed PMBA would prefer the money to be spent on trail development rather than the Rolling Boar sculpture at this time.
Discussion was also had regarding the branding and signage of the routes, Andy provided a draft spec which Paul will give to the Brownback’s designer for some intial ideas.

ii. Pump Tracks (Edgeside & Goodshaw Play Area) – Tony is struggling to pin Rowen down. Edgeside are becoming a little nervous as their funding window closes at the end of March 2013.
iii. Bury MBC – Paul McKeown

1. New Event – Paul is currently in discussion with Bury MBC with regard to holding an eliminator style MTB event around the centre of Ramsbottom. Bury seem to be positive about the idea which would require road closures for the event and also the creation of a short section of trail to create the town centre loop. Andy said the Rawtenstall would also be very interested in hosting a similar event. Paul to have a look at the feasibility of using Rawtenstall as a venue.
2. New Trails – Paul also has extensive plans for the creation of new family orientated trails across a number of sites between Ramsbottom and Summerseats. This also ties in work Bury would like to do to redirect Sustrans National Route 6 away from the busy Bolton Road.
3. Trail Maintenance Group – Paul would also like to establish volunteer maintenance groups to look after any potential new trail network and show that longer term maintenance need not be an issue and is something volunteers would be capable of undertaking. The Philips park trails currently due to open may be a good place to start an initial group. PMBA would support with practical experience through the Gisburn group etc.
iv. Cock Hill Wood – No update.
v. Project for LEF bid – LEF bid all the appropriate paperwork has been submitted, there is an appraisal meeting Thursday 6th Dec but Tony is not sure if the project is on the agenda for this particular meeting. Hopefully it is as Tony needs to get the work carried out before the end of March.
vi. Dunnockshaw Community Woodland – Dunnockshaw proposals, Simon and Tony met with Neville Kidd from UU he was not particularly keen on the idea of increasing numbers or encouraging access due to concerns over water quality and problems with motorbikes, dog walkers etc. But he has said he is willing to give the idea some consideration. There is a site meeting arranged for the afternoon of Friday 11th January to have a look at some of the routes on the ground with Neville and discuss some of his concerns. Obviously more scope on non catchment areas so we might have to start with those. Big issue was his sections declining budget and the need to reduce future liability rather than adding to it. Difficult for any of the local authorities involved to promise help with future maintenance etc as our budgets are all under increasing pressure. Might be possible for PMBA to offer some assistance? But the question there would be how can we convince UU that PMBA will still be around in 5 or 10 years time and still willing/able  to help out.

Andy indicated that potential revenue from car parking at the Futures Park Trailhead could be used in the future to provide security around maintenance funding for this and other developments.

Jon Swift all produced a detailed opportunity study report identifying some of the justification for trail development on the site and possible works required.
d. Site issues
i. Lee Quarry Update – Tony got a contractor out to fix the berm and a couple of other sections which needed a bit of work. Still looking for a solution for the pumptrack.

Trail head development is ongoing.
ii. Events – As reported after the last meeting the official opening of the new trails has been postponed. It’s hoped the trails themselves, including the new 800m swoopy volunteer built section can be opened for Christmas with a more formal event to open the car park in the spring when the water table has subsided somewhat.
iii. Healey Nab (repairs & funding) – Tony had a maintenance session up there with Bill Ould where they cleared some of the standing water etc. It could do with a day or so up there with a work group putting some stone down and going over it with a wackerplate. If we can round up enough people from PMBA  that would be great if not I can probably get enough out of one of the budgets for a day or two of contractor time.

There is also an active discussion happening on the Healey Nab Facebook page although it seems to be somewhat polarised by the free ride vs. XC debate.

e. Communication & Information

i. Website -  No update.
ii. Maps – Andy distributed the Lee Quarry maps.
f. AOB and date of next meeting
i. Meeting schedule – Schedule of meetings at 6 weeks intervals as follows:
14th January 2013, 25th February 2013.
Not that until Christmas the Walton Arms in Altham is closed on Monday night! Venue for next meeting to be confirmed with the agenda.
ii. Pennine Mountain Bike Action Name – Bill has had an adverse reaction from one of his contacts regarding the use of the word action in our name. Andy suggested that association would be a better descriptor of the group and what it does which was generally agreed with. However a name change at this time might be quite time consuming and include issues with bank accounts etc. It was decided that this would be better discussed at the next AGM.
iii. West Pennine Moors Consultation Exercise – Tony sent us links to a number of surveys canvassing opinion for the future management of the West Pennine Moors so more mountain bikers can have their views represented.

